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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES - Amended
November 18, 2015
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: BeLinda Peeples (Chair), Karen Nuland, Terrance Freeman, Toni Alfred
Excused: Scott Wiley, Ingrid Fluellen, Leslie Goller, John Libby
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Beth Fleet – Supervisor of Elections Office
Chairwoman Peeples called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m. without a quorum present.
Approval of Minutes
Deferred until a quorum arrives.
Atlantic Beach city election
Beth Fleet of the Supervisor of Elections Office reported that the election in August ran very smoothly with no problems and unofficial results were announced less than 15 minutes after the polls closed.  Voter turnout was 32.19%. The election provided a good basic training opportunity for new Supervisor of Elections staff. 

Election-related legislation filed in Florida Legislature
Supervisor Mike Hogan has been appointed to the Florida Supervisors of Elections Association legislation review panel. The association does not take positions for or against legislation but offers technical advice on operational issues. 

Panel member Terrance Freeman requested an opportunity for Election Advisory Panel members to get a “behind the scenes” look at election official training and election operations. Several panel members expressed an interest in meeting with Mr. Hogan or another designated representative of the SOE to discuss how unusual circumstances or problems are dealt with. Jeff Clements reported that he had communicated the group’s interest in touring the election operations center at Imeson to City Ethics Officer Carla Miller and she strongly discouraged a group tour because of the difficulty that poses in complying with Florida’s Government in the Sunshine Law (for example, what if a citizen desiring to participate in the tour arrives late and the tour has already departed into the building? How can accurate minutes be taken of conversations among commissioners if groups walk at different speeds and become separated from the tour leader?). She suggested that individual tours not subject to Sunshine requirements are the preferable option.
Ms. Nuland asked about the possibility of EAP members acting as poll watchers to get a unique election experience. Ms. Fleet said that interested members can become poll watchers by contacting the political party of their choice and volunteering. Toni Alfred stated that poll worker training and poll watching are two very different experiences, both valuable in their own way.

In response to a question from panel member Alfred, Ms. Fleet said that Supervisor Hogan has said that there will be no action on moving the SOE headquarters out of downtown during 2016 and any decision will come in 2017 or later. Mr. Hogan is interested in consolidating the headquarters and the operations center for efficiency and accountability, but has committed that there will always be an election facility downtown, although possibly smaller than the current headquarters.
Ms. Fleet reported that the SOE staff went out last week to high schools around the county for a voter registration drive and obtained 1,200 registration applications. Because of the upcoming Presidential primary there will not be the usual county-wide, multi-week event. Mr. Freeman asked for more information on which schools participated and how they were selected.

The SOE is in the process of sending out the solicitations of interest for on-site assisted voting to nursing homes and adult residential facilities. Ms. Nuland requested a copy of the list for the EAP to review and make suggestions for additional locations that should be approached about participating.
Presidential primary schedule
Ms. Fleet urged the members to go to the Florida Division of Elections web site and access the 2015-17 Elections Date Calendar publication for the Presidential primary process which contains all of the relevant dates and deadlines. Poll worker training begins on January 4th and call center worker application process and testing has already begun. The Presidential preference primary will be on March 15th. Early voting runs February 29 to March 19 and registration books close February 16th. She explained how candidates outside the two major parties qualify to appear on the Presidential election ballot (they won’t appear on the March primary ballot which is just for the Republicans and Democrats). The general election will be on November 8th.
Congressional redistricting
The Supervisors Association has told the courts that districts must be determined by December 1st if the supervisors are going to be able to assign voters to the correct districts, send out revised voter registration cards, determine precincts, etc. The supervisors are at the mercy of the courts at this point. Candidates are filing petitions for Congressional seats despite the lack of clarity as to what the boundaries will be, which is permitted in redistricting years.
Public Comment

None
Next meeting
The December meeting will be on the 9th.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:56 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404
Posted 11.20.15   5:00 p.m.
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